

Flygtningenævnets baggrundsmateriale

Bilagsnr.:	247
Land:	Pakistan
Kilde:	IRB, Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada
Titel:	Religious conversion, including treatment of converts and forced conversions (2009 – 2012)
Udgivet:	14. januar 2013
Optaget på baggrundsmaterialet:	2. juli 2013

[EN](#) | [DE](#)

- **Source:**
IRB - Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada
- **Title:**
Pakistan: Religious conversion, including treatment of converts and forced conversions (2009-2012) [PAK104258.E]
- **Publication date:**
14 January 2013
- **ecoi.net summary:** Query response on religious conversion from 2009 to 2012 (forced and refused conversion to Islam; other conversions to Islam; conversions from Islam to minority religions) [ID 237372]
- **Countries:**
Pakistan
- **Original link** http://www.irb-cisr.gc.ca:8080/RIR_RDI/RIR_RDI.aspx?id=454343&l=e

Recommended citation:

IRB - Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada: Pakistan: Religious conversion, including treatment of converts and forced conversions (2009-2012) [PAK104258.E], 14 January 2013 (available at [ecoi.net](http://www.ecoi.net)) http://www.ecoi.net/local_link/237372/346403_en.html (accessed 01 May 2013)



Immigration and
Refugee Board of Canada

Commission de l'immigration
et du statut de réfugié du Canada

Pakistan: Religious conversion, including treatment of converts and forced conversions (2009-2012) [PAK104258.E]

Research Directorate, Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada, Ottawa

1. Forced Conversions to Islam

Sources report that non-Muslim girls and women in Pakistan are kidnapped, forced to convert to Islam, and married to Muslim men (Shirkat Gah 2012, 6; *Plus News Pakistan* 16 Jan. 2012; GHRD and HRFP [2012], 9). Peace Foundation Pakistan, a Pakistani NGO, stated in its submission to the fourteenth session of the UN Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review in October-November 2012 that forced conversion and marriage is a "common" issue for non-Muslim women and girls (2012, para. 15). This assessment was corroborated by the Catholic Archbishop Emeritus of Lahore in an interview with *AsiaNews* (25 Aug. 2011), as well as by the Asian Human Rights Commission (AHRC) (10 Oct. 2011). Some sources also indicate that minority girls who are kidnapped and forcibly converted are also raped (AHRC 10 Oct. 2011; US 20 Mar. 2012, 8; GHRD and HRFP [2012], 10).

In a 2012 interview with the UN's Integrated Regional Information Networks (IRIN), a Karachi-based lawyer and Hindu community leader said that the practice of kidnapping and forcibly converting Hindu girls had been increasing over the previous four or five years (UN 27 Feb. 2012). The Human Rights Council of Pakistan (HRCP) has also reportedly indicated that the number of forced conversions of Hindu girls and women is on the rise (US 20 Mar. 2012, 8; Shirkat Gah 2012, 6). Sources report that the number of Hindu girls and women abducted for forced conversion per month is approximately 20 (*The Express Tribune* 11 Mar. 2012; US 30 July 2012, 12) or 25 (*ibid.*; Shirkat Gah 2012, 6). Sources also indicate that 15 to 20 such incidents take place each month in Karachi, Sindh Province (US 20 Mar. 2012, 8; UN 27 Feb. 2012). The Jinnah Institute, a non-profit, nonpartisan, public-policy organization that promotes the "values of equitable democratic and social entitlements, pluralism, rule of law and transparent governance" (n.d.), reports that the forced conversion of Hindu women occurs "on a regular basis" in Sindh province (2011, 55).

Several NGOs estimate that at least 700 Christian girls are kidnapped and forced to convert to Islam every year (US 20 Mar. 2012, 7; GHRD and HRFP [2012], 10 note 12; Franciscans International 29 July 2011). However, a representative of the HRCP also notes that some families do not report the crime because they fear that it will ruin their reputation (*The Express Tribune* 11 Mar. 2012).

A Member of the provincial assembly in Karachi, cited in *Plus News Pakistan* and referring to reports he received from around the city, said that forcibly converted Christian girls, although already married, are sold into marriage to "feudal lords in Sindh and Punjab" (16 Jan. 2012). A joint report by Global Human Rights Defence (GHRD) and Human Rights Focus Pakistan (HRFP), human rights NGOs based in the Hague and Faisalabad, respectively, indicates that mosque sermons encourage Muslim men to convert Hindu and Christian women to Islam by marrying them (GHRD and HRFP [2012], 9), a statement that is corroborated by the Jinnah Institute (2011, 55). A representative of the HRCP has also reportedly stated that "extremists" preaching at madrassas

[private schools run by Islamic clerics (US 30 July 2012, 5)] give instructions on how to convert non-Muslims (*The Express Tribune* 11 Mar. 2012). Further, the AHRC expresses its opinion that Pakistani law enforcement officials do not try to prosecute perpetrators "because the religious groups are doing great work in the name of Islam" (10 Oct. 2011).

Sources indicate that girls who are forcibly converted and married are prevented from having contact with their families (Shirkat Gah 2012, 7; *The Express Tribune* 11 Mar. 2012; GHRD and HRF [2012], 10). GHRD and HRF report that abducted girls and women are subject to "intimidation and isolation" and are "coerced" by police and their abductors to testify in court that they converted willingly to Islam (ibid.). In correspondence sent to the Research Directorate, the British Pakistani Christian Association (BPCA), a London-based NGO focusing on human rights abuses in Pakistan against Christians and other religious minorities (2012, para. 1), suggested that abductors ensure the girls' compliance by threatening to murder their family members or accuse them of blasphemy (14 Dec. 2012). Additionally, the AHRC reports on "numerous" court hearings intended to determine the legitimacy of the conversion, which are attended by students from local madrassas who "intimidate the judges by chanting demands that the conversion be confirmed" (13 Nov. 2012).

The AHRC also indicates that, according to a local NGO representative, in only one of the hundred cases on which the representative had worked was the girl returned to her family (13 Nov. 2012). Sources also report on cases in which victims' families who filed criminal charges with the police were threatened by the perpetrators (CLAAS 25 Oct. 2012; Franciscans International 29 July 2011; *The Express Tribune* 11 Mar. 2012).

Sources report that a 12-year-old Christian girl from Punjab was kidnapped, forcibly converted, and repeatedly raped over a period of eight months in 2011 while in captivity, before managing to escape (AHRC 10 Oct. 2011; ANI 13 Oct. 2011). The police reportedly advised the girl's parents to return her to her abductors, since one of the men had a marriage certificate indicating that he had married the girl (ibid.; AHRC 10 Oct. 2011). The family subsequently went into hiding (ibid.; ANI 13 Oct. 2011).

According to the Government of Pakistan, national law "strictly forbids forced conversions," as does Islam (6 Aug. 2012, para. 78). The government reports that the Supreme Court has "actively pursued" cases of forced conversions and has allowed victims to express their wishes in "complete privacy and safety" (Pakistan 6 Aug. 2012, para. 78). Sources reported in July 2012 that the National Assembly's standing committee on national harmony had forwarded recommendations to the law ministry suggesting life sentences and financial penalties for perpetrators of forced conversion, among other measures (*The Express Tribune* 22 July 2012; *Dawn* 16 July 2012; *The Daily Times* 17 July 2012). Pakistani media sources reported in September 2012 that the government was working on legislation against forced conversions (*The Nation* 25 Sept. 2012; *Dawn* 30 Sept. 2012). Further information could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response.

According to the US Department of State, religious minority groups claim that the government's actions on the issue are "inadequate" (30 July 2012, 12). Similarly, the leader of the Pakistan Hindu Council reportedly stated that the government "'gives little heed'" to the kidnapping and forced conversion of Hindus (AFP 27 July 2012).

1.1 Refusing Conversion to Islam

According to various sources, Christians in Pakistan face pressure from societal actors to convert to Islam (BPCA [2012], para. 14-15; JI 2011, 51). In an interview with the Associated Press, the head of the National Commission for Justice and Peace, an affiliate of the Catholic Bishop's Conference, noted that "as a coercion to convert" to Islam, religious minorities are sometimes accused of violating Pakistan's blasphemy laws by insulting Islam (28 Mar. 2012). Sources have reported on cases in which members of religious minorities who refused to convert to Islam were accused of blasphemy (Compass Direct News 12 Mar. 2012; *The Express Tribune* 9 Oct. 2012). For additional information on the application of blasphemy laws in Pakistan, see Response to Information Request PAK104260 of 10 January 2013.

The GHRD and HRF report states that, in November 2011, a 15-year-old Christian girl from Faisalabad was abducted by four Muslim youths, raped, and killed, after she and her family had received repeated threats for refusing to convert to Islam ([2012], 11). One of the perpetrators was arrested but found innocent, having reportedly bribed the police (GHRD and HRF [2012], 11). Compass Direct News, an online Christian news source reporting on the situation of Christians worldwide (n.d.), reports that a group of Muslims tortured and killed a Christian man in Punjab in March 2010 because he refused to convert to Islam (22 July 2012). The same source states that three men were convicted of the murder in 2012 and sentenced to life in prison (Compass Direct News 22 July 2012). Corroborating information for these incidents could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response.

2. Other Conversions to Islam

Media sources report that, in July 2012, a Hindu man converted to Islam on live television (AFP 27 July 2012; *Dawn* 27 July 2012). Agence France-Presse reports that the conversion took five minutes under the guidance of a cleric (27 July 2012). In a subsequent interview with the Karachi-based newspaper the *Express Tribune*, the converted man stated that his family and relatives were "outraged" and that he no longer eats or drinks in his family's home (*The Express Tribune* 6 Oct. 2012). The article notes, however, that the "furor" has since subsided and that the man's conversion had been accepted by some of his family members (*ibid.*).

Sources report that a Christian teenager who travelled to Karachi in 2008 with her younger sister to convert to Islam was raped by two lawyers, one of whom was responsible for conducting the "legal formalities regarding [the girls'] conversion" (*Plus News Pakistan* 20 Oct. 2011; *Dawn* 23 Nov. 2008). *Plus News Pakistan* indicates that the lawyers were acquitted in 2011 (20 Oct. 2011).

The *Express Tribune* reports that a Christian couple from south Punjab who had recently married and converted to Islam were shot and killed by the woman's brother in October 2012 (21 Oct. 2012). Corroborating information could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response.

3. Conversions from Islam to Minority Religions

According to the US Department of State's *International Religious Freedom Report for 2011*, individuals who converted to minority religions generally did so in secret "to avoid societal backlash" (30 July 2012, 19). In correspondence sent to the Research Directorate, the Evangelical Asian Church, a faith-based charitable organization based in Toronto (Donnelly et al. 2012, 5), stated that Muslim converts to Christianity are "not treated well" by society and that they are at risk of being killed by "extremists" (Evangelical Asian Church 14 Dec. 2012). Similarly, in correspondence sent to the Research Directorate, the BPCA wrote the following:

In all mainstreams of Islamic jurisprudence abandoning Islam is considered a capital crime, particularly for men. Thus in general, families think and society thinks very poorly of converts to Christianity, and many deem it their duty to kill them, especially as Pakistan is an honour shame society. ... Pakistani society in general is extremely hostile to converts, and attacks on those who have converted can re-occur years or even decades after they have changed religion.

Although there are no doubt some stories that we don't get to hear about converts being treated relatively well, converts do suffer greatly, including denial of basic human rights like medical treatment. (14 Dec. 2012)

Media sources report that in the village of Kot Marth [also Kot Meerath] in March 2012, a sixty-year-old woman was "tortured," having had her head shaven, and paraded through the streets because of her religious beliefs, and subsequently fled the village with her family in fear for their lives (*The Times of India* 3 Mar. 2012; *The Express Tribune* 10 Mar. 2012). The *Express Tribune* states that the woman had converted from Christianity to Islam for six months before reconverting to Christianity and that the attacks were "'retaliation'" for the reconversion (10 Mar. 2012). The *Express Tribune* also reported in 2012 that a Christian couple who had converted to Islam and later reconverted to Christianity had to relocate several times over a period of six years after receiving threats and being pursued by Muslim neighbours because of their reconversion (26 July 2012). In an interview with the newspaper, one of the perpetrators, who had reportedly abducted and tortured the Christian man, stated the couple's reconversion was an insult to Islam and that it was his duty to bring them back to Islam (*The Express Tribune* 26 July 2012).

Sources report that two Christian couples in Punjab were forced to flee their homes after their Muslim neighbours discovered that the two women had been Muslims who had converted to Christianity before marriage (*ibid.* 25 Apr. 2012; Rediff.com 25 Apr. 2012). The Muslim community reportedly demanded custody of the two women, claiming that Muslims could not live with Christians (*ibid.*; *The Express Tribune* 25 Apr. 2012).

Sources indicate that it is difficult to convert from Islam to another religion (BPCA 14 Dec. 2012; Evangelical Asian Church 14 Dec. 2012; Compass Direct News 26 June 2012). The Evangelical Asian Church wrote that it is "very hard" to legally change one's religion and that the Qur'an and the Hadith call for the death of those who leave Islam (14 Dec. 2012). The BPCA stated that, although it is theoretically possible to change religions, in practice it is "not really" possible "in the eyes of the state" for a Muslim to convert to Christianity because the "state apparatus hinders" the process (14 Dec. 2012). The organization explained that the national ID card system allows citizens to change their religion to Islam but does not permit registered Muslims to change to another religion (BPCA 14 Dec. 2012). This information is corroborated in a news article by Compass Direct News, which explains that the law establishing Pakistan's National Database and Registration Authority, which records the religion of citizens when they apply for a national ID card, prohibits Muslims from changing their religion (26 June 2012).

For additional information on the situation of Christians in Pakistan, see Response to Information Request PAK104259.

This Response was prepared after researching publicly accessible information currently available to the Research Directorate within time constraints. This Response is not, and does not purport to be, conclusive as to the merit of any particular claim for refugee protection. Please find below the list of sources consulted in researching this Information Request.

References

Agence France-Presse (AFP). 27 July 2012. "Live Conversion on Maya Khan's Show Stirs Anger." <<http://tribune.com.pk/story/413770/live-conversion-on-maya-khans-show-stirs-anger/>> [Accessed 18 Dec. 2012]

AsiaNews. 25 August 2011. "Punjab: Muslims Kidnap 14 Year Old Christian to Convert Her to Islam." <<http://www.asianews.it/news-en/Punjab:-Muslims-kidnap-14-year-old-Christian-to-convert-her-to-Islam-22456.html#>> [Accessed 7 Jan. 2013]

Asian Human Rights Commission (AHRC). 13 November 2012. Stewart Sloan. "Pakistan: Despite Being Re-elected to the Human Rights Council Religious Minorities Continue to Suffer Abuse and Harassment." <www.humanrights.asia/news/ahrc-news/AHRC-ART-118-2012> [Accessed 13 Dec. 2012]

_____. 10 October 2011. "Pakistan: A 12 Year-old Christian is Gang Raped for Eight Months, Forcibly Converted and then 'Married' to her Muslim Attacker." <<http://www.humanrights.asia/news/urgent-appeals/AHRC-UAC-199-2011/?searchterm=>>> [Accessed 21 Dec. 2012]

Asian News International (ANI). 13 October 2011. "Christian Girl, 12, Raped for 8 Months by Alleged LeT Member in Pakistan." (Factiva)

Associated Press (AP). 28 March 2012. "Forced Conversions Hike Pakistan Minorities' Fears." <<http://dawn.com/2012/03/28/forced-conversions-hike-pakistan-minorities-fears/>> [Accessed 2 Jan. 2013]

British Pakistani Christian Association (BPCA). 14 December 2012. Correspondence sent to the Research Directorate by a representative.

_____. [2012]. *Submission to the United Nations Human Rights Council: 14th Session of the UPR Working Group: Pakistan*. <http://lib.ohchr.org/HRBodies/UPR/Documents/Session14/PK/BPCA_UPR_PAK_S14_2012_BritishPakistaniChristianAssociation_E.pdf> [Accessed 5 Dec. 2012]

Centre for Legal Aid, Assistance and Settlement (CLAAS). 25 October 2012. "Young Christian Woman Kidnapped and Forced to Marry Muslim." <www.claas.org.uk/news_detail.aspx?ID=595> [Accessed 13 Dec. 2012]

Compass Direct News. 22 July 2012. "Pakistani Muslims Convicted for Beating Christian to Death." <www.worldwatchmonitor.org/english/country/pakistan/article_115362.html> [Accessed 31 Dec. 2012]

_____. 26 June 2012. "Christian Legislator in Pakistan Stuck with Muslim ID." <www.worldwatchmonitor.org/english/country/pakistan/article_1614036.html> [Accessed 13 Dec. 2012]

_____. 12 March 2012. "Pakistani Woman Charged with 'Blasphemy' for Refusing Islam." <http://www.worldwatchmonitor.org/english/country/pakistan/article_1442048.html> [Accessed 18 Dec. 2012]

_____. N.d. "About World Watch Monitor." <<http://www.worldwatchmonitor.org/about/>> [Accessed 7 Jan. 2013]

The Daily Times [Lahore]. 17 July 2012. "NA Committee Seeks Legislation on Forced Conversions." <www.dailytimes.com.pk/default.asp?page=2012%5C07%5C17%5Cstory_17-7-2012_pg7_1> [Accessed 2 Jan. 2013]

Dawn [Karachi]. 30 September 2012. "'Law Against Forced Conversion Planned'." <dawn.com/2012/09/30/law-against-forced-conversion-planned> [Accessed 2 Jan. 2013]

_____. 27 July 2012. "Religion for Ratings." <dawn.com/2012/07/27/religion-for-ratings/> [Accessed 13 Dec. 2012]

_____. 16 July 2012. "Standing Committee's Consensus over Forced Conversion Draft." <<http://dawn.com/2012/07/16/standing-committees-consensus-over-forced-conversion-draft/>> [Accessed 2 Jan. 2013]

_____. 23 November 2008. "Karachi: Two Lawyers Held for Gang-Rape." <archives.dawn.com/2008/11/23/local2.htm> [Accessed 18 Dec. 2012]

Donnelly, Tyler, Evangelical Asian Church and Canadian Christian Association. 2012. "Faith of the Others: Persecuted Christians in Pakistan." *International Journal of Rights and Security*. Vol. 2, No. 1. Sent to the Research Directorate by a representative of the Evangelical Asian Church.

Evangelical Asian Church Toronto. 14 December 2012. Correspondence sent to the Research Directorate.

The Express Tribune. 21 October 2012. "Honour Killing: Couple Who Converted to Islam 'Killed by Family'." <tribune.com.pk/story/454614/honour-killing-couple-who-converted-to-islam-killed-by-family/> [Accessed 18 Dec. 2012]

_____. 9 October 2012. Rabia Mehmood. "Twice Cursed: Trials of Being Labelled an Ahmadi and a Blasphemer." <tribune.com.pk/story/448710/twice-cursed-trials-of-being-labelled-an-ahmedi-and-a-blasphemer/> [Accessed 18 Dec. 2012]

_____. 6 October 2012. Rabia Ali. "Life After Hinduism: 'Had My Mother Been Alive, I Would Have Never Converted'." <tribune.com.pk/story/447693/life-after-hinduism-had-my-mother-been-alive-i-would-have-never-converted/> [Accessed 18 Dec. 2012]

_____. 26 July 2012. Rana Tanveer. "'No Compulsion in Religion': 'One Should Be Able to Choose Their Religion'." <<http://tribune.com.pk/story/413084/no-compulsion-in-religion-one-should-be-able-to-choose-their-religion/>> [Accessed 18 Dec. 2012]

_____. 22 July 2012. "Protect Me from My Parents, Says Girl Who 'Freely' Converted to Marry Muslim Man." <<http://tribune.com.pk/story/411459/protect-me-from-my-parents-says-girl-who-freely-converted-to-marry-muslim-man/>> [Accessed 18 Dec. 2012]

_____. 25 April 2012. Rana Tanveer. "Religious Conversion: Christian Couples on the Run in Punjab." <<http://tribune.com.pk/story/369521/religious-conversion-christian-couples-on-the-run-in-punjab/>> [Accessed 18 Dec. 2012]

_____. 11 March 2012. Rabia Ali. "How Come Hindu Men Aren't Converting, Only Marriageable Young Girls?" <<http://tribune.com.pk/story/348364/how-come-hindu-men-arent-converting-only-marriageable-young-girls/>> [Accessed 7 Jan. 2013]

_____. 10 March 2012. Asad Kharal. "Christianity to Islam, and Back: 60-Year-Old Woman Disgraced for Reconversion." <<http://tribune.com.pk/story/348036/christianity-to-islam-and-back-60-year-old-woman-disgraced-for-reconversion/>> [Accessed 18 Dec. 2012]

Franciscans International. 29 July 2011. *Franciscans International (FI) Expresses Its Serious Concern about the Kidnapping of Ms. Farah Hatim, 24, Who Has Been Forced into Marriage and Converted to Islam, in Rahim Yar Khan, Southern Punjab (Pakistan)*. <http://www.franciscansinternational.org/fileadmin/docs/Urgent_Appeals/FI_Urgent_Appeal_Pakistan_-_Ms_Farah_Hatim.pdf> [Accessed 7 Jan. 2013]

Global Human Rights Defence (GHRD) and Human Rights Focus Pakistan (HRFP). [2012]. *Joint NGO Submission on the Situation for Minorities in Pakistan*. <http://ghrd.org/FilesPage/4072/UPR_Submission.pdf> [Accessed 5 Dec. 2012]

Jinnah Institute (JI). 2011. *A Question of Faith: A Report on the Status of Religious Minorities in Pakistan*. (R0511-02) <http://www.jinnah-institute.org/images/stories/jinnah_minority_report.pdf> [Accessed 18 Dec. 2012]

_____. N.d. "About Us." <<http://www.jinnah-institute.org/about>> [Accessed 13 Dec. 2012]

The Nation. 25 September 2012. "Govt Initiates Draft to Prevent Forced Conversion." <www.nation.com.pk/pakistan-news-newspaper-daily-english-online/national/25-Sep-2012/govt-initiates-draft-to-prevent-forced-conversion> [Accessed 4 Jan. 2013]

Pakistan. 6 August 2012. *National Report Submitted in Accordance with Paragraph 5 of the Annex to Human Rights Council Resolution 16/21*. (A/HRC/WG.6/14/PAK/1) <http://www.upr-info.org/IMG/pdf/a_hrc_wg_6_14_pak_1_e.pdf> [Accessed 18 Dec. 2012]

Peace Foundation Pakistan. 2012. *UPR Submission on Increasing Number of Unsafe Abortion and Post-Abortion Complications in Pakistan*. <http://lib.ohchr.org/HRBodies/UPR/Documents/Session14/PK/PFP_UPR_PAK_S14_2012_PeaceFoundationPakistan_E.pdf> [Accessed 18 Dec. 2012]

Plus News Pakistan. 16 January 2012. "Girls Being Raped and Tortured." (Factiva)

_____. 20 October 2011. "Two Lawyers Acquitted in Rape Case." (Factiva)

Rediff.com. 25 April 2012. "Converted Muslim Sisters Face the Ire in Pakistan." <<http://www.rediff.com/news/report/converted-muslim-sisters-face-the-ire-in-pakistan/20120425.htm>> [Accessed 18 Dec. 2012]

Shirkat Gah. 2012. *Women's Rights in Pakistan - Status and Challenges*. <http://lib.ohchr.org/HRBodies/UPR/Documents/Session14/PK/JS13_UPR_PAK_S14_2012_JointSubmission13_E.pdf> [Accessed 18 Dec. 2012]

The Times of India. 3 Mar. 2012. "Woman Tortured for 'Anti-Islam Views' in Pakistan." <http://articles.timesofindia.indiatimes.com/2012-03-03/pakistan/31119158_1_islam-christian-woman-village> [Accessed 21 Dec. 2012]

United Nations (UN). 27 February 2012. Integrated Regional Information Networks (IRIN). "Pakistan: Abducted and Forced into a Muslim Marriage." <www.irinnews.org/report/94969/PAKISTAN-Abducted-and-forced-into-a-Muslim-marriage> [Accessed 18 Dec. 2012]

United States (US). 30 July 2012. Department of State. "Pakistan." *International Religious Freedom Report for 2011*. <<http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/193145.pdf>> [Accessed 30 Nov. 2012]

_____. 20 March 2012. United States Commission on International Religious Freedom (USCIRF). *USCIRF Annual Report 2012 - Countries of Particular Concern: Pakistan*. <www.unhcr.org/cgi-bin/texis/vtx/refworld/rwmain?page=search&docid=4f71a674c&skip=0&query=blasphemy+pakistan> [Accessed 30 Nov. 2012]

Additional Sources Consulted

Internet sites, including: Amnesty International; *The Christian Post*; Christian Solidarity Worldwide; Christians in Pakistan; Citizens for Democracy; ecoi.net; Factiva; Fides News Agency; Freedom House; Human Rights Watch; International Institute for Religious Freedom; *The Hindu*; Legal Evangelical Association Development; Life for All; Pakistan — Ministry of Interior, Ministry of Law and Justice, Ministry of National Harmony; *Pakistan Christian Post*; *Pakistan Today*; Pakistani Christian Congress; Press Trust of India; Punjab — Government of Punjab, Office of the Ombudsman, Police; Sindh Province; United Nations — Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Refworld.